TOWN OF WINDHAM

SPECIAL MEETING DISCUSSION OF SHUTTLE 
    
DECEMBER 19, 2017
371 State Route 296, Hensonville, NY
Present: Supervisor: Robert J. Pelham

   Councilmen: Wayne Van Valin, Donald Murray, Ian Peters & Stephen Walker

   Town Clerk: Bonnie Poehmel
Also Present: Town Attorney Larry Gardner, Hotel Vienna Rick Rasmussen, Windham Mountain Chip Seamans, Christman’s Windham House Brian Christman, Windham Chamber of Commerce Lisa Jaeger, Thompson House Kurt Goettsche and Columbia-Greene Media Kaitlin Lembo 
The Supervisor called the meeting to order at 7:03 p.m. and opened with the Pledge of Allegiance.
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The Supervisor opened with welcoming everyone to our special meeting concerning a discussion of a town shuttle.  The Supervisor would like to have the public speak first. The floor was open for comments.  Brian Christman would like to know what is happening.  Supervisor Pelham explained we are looking into a town shuttle. Councilman Peters explained the general geography will be to make two big loops in Windham, including a small leg out towards the west side of Windham near Christman’s Windham House. The proposed service will cover the areas between the Ashland line and Hensonville, focusing on bringing people to Main Street, Windham and Windham Mountain Resort.  The service will be every weekend and it will run the holiday weekdays for Christmas week and in February for President’s week. It will be just for ski season.  The proposed start day will be December 26, 2017 through March 18, 2018.  Brian  thought the idea would be great for all.  His concern was how to get in touch with the driver to let them know he would have guests that were ready to be picked up. What kind of communications are in place?  Councilman Peters stated this is still in discussion as they are looking into a possible app component to show where the shuttles are.  The app may not be available right away but would likely be in place like in January or February. The app details are still to be determined.  Rick Rasmussen asked “if you were still looking at a shuttle to go to Hensonville up Church Street and back and the other one to go towards the Christman’s Windham House up Church Street and back?”  Councilman Peters stated that the route has not been finalized yet.  Generally speaking one shuttle will be on the east side and the other on the west side. They will all go through Main Street.  The main focus is to bring people around town into the businesses and to the mountain.  The route will need to be really flexible based on peoples’ needs.  The Supervisor stated that we are contracting with a private company and will not need to buy the vehicles. The two vehicles will hold 14 people. Rick likes the idea of the two shuttles and he has found mornings to be the busiest times. Supervisor Pelham stated that “the west bus will go into town and then make a turn east in town and then go back. Because the bus going to State Route 296 is going to be probably full by the time it gets to town”. Lisa Jaeger spoke on behalf of the Windham Chamber that about two years ago they did a similar shuttle service with Majestic Mtn. Taxi and other businesses contributed money towards that service.  Their challenges were advertising and having it visible. Will there be designated stops and what will the service be called? Councilman Peters spoke “Windham Municipal Shuttle”.  Lisa also asked “if it was free”. Supervisor Pelham answered, “Yes”. What are the hours of operation?  Councilman Peters answered the times are “to be determined but as of now 7:30 am to 5:00 pm is the core service, with a limited service extending beyond that from 5:00 to 10:00 pm with the idea that it would bring people to and from the restaurants”.  One of the big benefits of this that hasn’t been talked about is to try to reduce drunk driving.  This way the people can enjoy themselves’ and not worry about driving.  Lisa is all in favor and it is a great idea. Is there a long-term commitment? Councilman Peters stated “there is no long-term commitment built in”.  Insurance was a big issue for the Chamber.  Councilman Walker stated the insurance was a big issue for Mr. Poelker too, as he had lost $6,000.00 out of his own pocket and he was very vocal about it! Councilman Walker is too “on behalf of the taxpayers he too will be very vocal”.  Lisa would like it known that whatever the Windham Chamber can do to help, to let them know.  Kurt Goettsche spoke on behalf of the Thompson House and his family they are all for the shuttle service. It will be very helpful to businesses, hotels, restaurants, the mountain and keeping traffic congestion down along South Street and on Main Street, Windham. It seems on weekends or holidays in Windham that everyone is double parked. He also agrees with Councilman Peters about the drunk drivers, has a fire fighter he has been to plenty of drunk driver accidents.  Brian appreciates the effort whether it works or not.  The economy of our town relies on tourism as there is so much competition out there, that the more services we can add the more likely they will visit us first.  Lisa would like to add that when guests call to make reservations at any given hotel, they always ask about if a shuttle bus in available as this is something that is important to them.  Councilman Walker asked Attorney Larry Gardner “if a legal transportation district corporation has to be formed?” As he thinks the little old ladies are not going to benefit from it. Larry answered “It is not required to be a district”.  The shuttle service could be used as promoting the entire public town’s economy. 
Councilman Peters feels there are three big benefits to having the shuttle service: 1. It provides a way for little old ladies to move around a little easier, he does think it benefits the residents. 2. This town has hundreds of thousands of visitors which is a wonderful thing and a lot of them don’t even know Main Street and this will encourage them to see more of what our town can offer them. 3. The safety of drunk driving, this would be a public safety for our residents and 
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visitors.  We have a very favorable financial set up.  “The taxpayers are on the hook for a very small sum.”  If it doesn’t work we can walk away and if it is a success next year we can work better with the financial set up.
Councilman Van Valin “truth be-known we represent two groups of stockholders.  He represents a large number of stockholders as compared to the mountain.  There are many ways to look at it, many people pay school taxes and they do not have children in school.  If the stockholders invest in this they are going to put $15,000.00 maximum in, they will want to see a return on that….”Let it be known that this board table did not come up with this idea, because he never heard a thing about it until it was here and this has to be said.” He does earn a living from people who own homes on the mountain and he understands the importance of it all and there is a very high risk with this. Selling the $15,000.00-tab expense is a tough one. “The Leadership has to be trusted if we are going to join in the venture of something like this….his heart is for the people and the business people of the Town of Windham. He is interested in a potential 30/60-day trial period due to such a high risk.  He hears a lot from the community and he hears both sides and they say what benefit are they going to see from this. We need to make sure we are doing our best for everyone not just one sided...Should the service carry the name of “Windham” what is the liability of that?  He is willing to look at this and move forward with a cautious means to pull out if anything happens, other than a harmful situation that may require a law suit.  He would like to see a little more of the benefit for a new idea….. he would like to have some kind of defined return for his stockholders.”
Chip Seamans spoke this is a “tourist based town primarily in the winter in hopes of growing in all seasons.  A lot of ski areas build villages for their guests, as they want to offer them as many amenities as possible. “That village is the Town of Windham, Hensonville and surrounding areas”.  It is one of the greatest gifts that the mountain resort can work with the community and have those businesses. The Mountain has hired Park Valet to run their shuttles for them on the weekends. They have been doing this for the past two – three years. They also do the valet parking. This is the company that the Town has created a contract with to run the shuttles.  They are familiar with Windham and then during the week they are used with hospital shuttle services in the Albany, NY area.  He feels that this will work and if it is offered “free” to everyone.  He has heard that the Windham Foundation has offered to contribute funding and he is not sure if this has been discussed yet.  Councilman Murray, we have been told in a verbal nothing in writing of their exact contribution.  Chip stated that “the mountain is the third leg to add funding to this and he would prefer to have something in writing”.  He was hoping to have a commitment before this meeting.  He knows that Phyllis Parrish Windham Foundation (who is not present) has offered to contribute $30,000.00.  He thinks this is a huge boost for the community.”  He hears about this all the time from skiers and businesses coming to and from the town. It would be a great opportunity for all to use this service, saving on time and parking.  He also believes it will take a season for this service to be brought up to its potential.  Councilman Walker stated this talk should have happened months ago. Lisa asked how will this service be marketed. Supervisor Pelham stated that “the Mountain has offered to help with the marketing.  The Town is going to manage this with the process and the paying of it. The Foundation cannot pay directly as they have to do it through us.  His concern was to get this moving as quickly as it could and then the details to follow.  If the funding is not there it is just not going to happen.” Councilman Murray would like to see everything in place before signing and the money is clearly there.  Councilman Murray “the whole town is polarized on this 50/50….. His main factor is he is not comfortable on voting on this till all is in writing as he likes things to be tangible.”  Councilman Peters spoke that we can take Chip and Phyllis at their word that they will be good for the money they can pay.  Councilman Murray stated “it is not smart business to do on a verbal”.  Councilman Van Valin, “you have to understand that this Town has been award winning when it comes to money management…. This is a risk any way you look at it….When someone puts a business plan before us we usually have a certain amount of time to think and look about it in full…. I understand what you are asking for….There is a little bit more on our shoulders than yours…We are taking a big risk as of last count 388 constituents are depending on me to making the right decision…who defines right. He is kind of on the fence. He wants to be honest and see things succeed in this town. He is a little nervous as we have never done this type of thing before to this extent.”  Rick asked “if this has to be voted in a public meeting like this?”  Councilman Murray stated “Yes, this is an open meeting law.”  Rick “can you vote contingent upon an 
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agreement” as this service is to start in a week from this meeting…..opposed to having another upcoming meeting. Supervisor Pelham stated “yes”.  

Councilman Peters would like to make a motion authorizing the Supervisor to enter into a contract with the Windham Foundation to receive $30,000.00, 2nd the motion by Councilman Van Valin, all in favor.  Councilman Walker had a provision to return the money should it not go through.
Councilman Peters would like to make a motion authorizing the Supervisor to sign a contract entering into agreement to receive a minimum of $8,000.00 from Windham Mountain Resort, 2nd the motion by Councilman Walker, all in favor. Councilman Walker would again state with the provision to be returned.
Councilman Peters would like to make a motion where subject to those two agreements being signed authorizing the Supervisor to enter into a contract with Valet Park of America per the agreement in front of us, 2nd the motion by Councilman Murray, with 4 in favor, Councilman Walker opposed No as he does not know what the financial liability is yet to the taxpayers.

Councilman Peters as a board if we have spent enough money we can cut services with them, there is a 30-day cancellation clause in the contract.  Councilman Van Valin we may need to put brighter lights at pick up areas like in front of the Brew Pub as it can be very dark, especially if the people are dressed dark.
The Supervisor asked for a motion to close the special meeting adjourned at 7:45 p.m. on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with all in favor.
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